	



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 10 July 2007, starting at 7.00pm


Present:

Councillor D Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Director of Resources, HR Manager, Legal Services Manager.

179

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors Berryman, Hargreaves, Rogerson and Yearing.

180

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Mailer, opened the meeting with prayers. 

181

MINUTES SILENCE

A minute’s silence was observed in memory of former Mayor and Councillor, Brian Collis.

182

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Declarations of interest were submitted by Councillors Ainsworth, Holgate, Knox and M Sutcliffe in respect of agenda item 7 and the related minutes of Housing Committee.

183

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The Chief Executive confirmed that there were two items of public participation – one from Pauline Wood on behalf of Clitheroe Civic Society and one from Linda Southworth of York Street, Clitheroe.

The Mayor invited Mrs Wood and Mrs Southworth to put their questions.

Mrs Wood confirmed that she was speaking on behalf Clitheroe Civic Society in relation to the possible removal of Lime trees from York Street in Clitheroe.  Mrs Wood outlined the historical significance of the trees and comments made about them in the Clitheroe Conservation Area Appraisal, which had been adopted by the Council in 2007.

Mrs Wood commented on claims that Lime trees were deemed unsuitable as urban trees and referred to damage which had been caused to the trees over recent years.  She also referred to an evaluation which had been carried out by Tree Checks Ltd.  Mrs Wood confirmed that the Clitheroe Civic Society had commissioned an independent report on the issues involved and asked Members to consider a number of points:

· The Society acknowledged that the probable felling of two trees on safety grounds, would be necessary.

· Remedial work on the canopy was acceptable but not pollarding.

· Roots should be freed from tarmac and protected by a raised edging.

· Remedial work such as terraventing be allowed if necessary.

· Replacement of three trees be considered with trees of a suitable species to blend with the Lime trees.

· A systematic maintenance programme should be put in place.

· The Council reconsider its decision of 1991 to remove the trees and produce a new policy document for 2007.

Mrs Linda Southworth presented a petition of over 650 signatures to the Mayor in opposition to the removal of the Lime trees and asked that the Council carry out further consultation before the trees were removed.

The Mayor thanked Mrs Wood and Mrs Southworth for their questions and the petition and asked the Leader, Councillor M Ranson, to reply.

The Leader thanked Mrs Southworth and Mrs Wood for their comments which the Council strongly supported.  He confirmed that the Council would do as much as possible to save as many trees as possible.

The Leader confirmed that a meeting had been arranged for the County Council who had the responsibility for managing the trees to agree the most appropriate way forward and ensured that the quality of the Conservation Area was maintained for the future benefit of the town.  The meeting was due to take place on Wednesday, 11 July.

The Civic Society had indicated that it was having its own independent report prepared.  Consequently the Council proposed to treat this meeting as an inaugural meeting to discuss the information received so far and to agree a timetable within which an appropriate programme to manage the York Street trees would be established.  The Leader confirmed that the Council would continue to liaise with the Civic Society throughout the process.

Mrs Southworth asked if the Civic Society could have a copy of the notes of the meeting of the 11 July and the Leader confirmed that this would be done.

184

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 24 April 2007 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The minutes of the Annual meeting held on the 15 May 2007 were also confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

185

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

186

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader welcomed all new Councillors and returning Councillors to the first meeting of the new Council.  He looked forward to working with fellow Members in the coming years.

The Leader noted that there were two specific items he wished to mention at the outset of his report.  The first was Job Evaluation.

The Leader reported that this had been an ongoing situation for a long time.  The process had been detailed and at each stage had progressed with the support of the Unions and employees.  It was inevitable that there would be winners and losers and provision had been made in the scheme to protect the people whose job had been downgraded for salary purposes.

He confirmed that all Council staff had received details of their individual evaluation scores in the previous week and that as a result some staff had been disappointed at the outcomes.  However he confirmed that appeal procedures were available and these would be scrupulously observed.  The Leader was keen to emphasise that a message go back to all the staff from the Council that any downgrading of a job did not imply that the person in that job had not been doing the job well.  It was the position that had been considered not any individual.

The Leader further commented that Members did very much appreciate the work of staff and would continue to provide support and assistance and look forward to continue working with them over the coming years.

Next, the Leader made reference to the excellent results of the Council in the Best Value General Household Satisfaction Survey 2007.  Ribble Valley Borough Council had come first in all of the North West Councils for satisfaction with its services.  This was an excellent result and was the result of an independent survey.  He passed on his congratulations to all involved.

The Leader then went on to set out the ruling group’s aims and objectives, which were based firmly on the Conservative manifesto as set out during the recent local election campaign.  The manifesto had asked the people of Ribble Valley to re-elect the ruling group on the basis of its record of success and a vision for the future.  The Leader reported that the community had elected the Conservatives in substantial numbers and therefore it was important that the policy of the Council reflected the contents of the Conservative manifesto.

The Leader noted that it would take some hard work to keep the Council tax at inflation or below, that the Council must manage the housing stock transfer effectively but it must do more for the environment and that it must press for more devolution from the County and look at ways of devolving more to Parish Councils.  Further the Council must look at the way it worked from both an officer and Member perspective in order to improve delivery of services.  It must look at the planning perspectives for Ribble Valley, especially it’s policy on housing.

The Leader then highlighted the main policies of the Council in relation to a range of key priorities:

ENVIRONMENT

To maintain and increase the quality of life in the borough.

1.
More dog bins and more collection.

2.
More waste bins and better collection.

3.
Better litter control.

4.
Ensure that the quality of life of residents in the borough was not affected by nuisance from noise or anti-social behaviour.

5.
Roll out of the wheelie bins.

The Leader reported that from all the Council services it was apparent that litter, dog faeces and the tidiness of Ribble Valley towns and villages was number one priority.  He confirmed that more resources would be put into these areas and that he had asked officers to produce an action plan to implement the requirements for more dog bins and better collection of waste and an improvement in litter collection.

The Leader stated that the Council should show more imagination in finding solutions to such problems eg in devolving responsibility to Parish Councils for some of the services and to give them adequate funding to support the work in these areas.  He urged the Council to look positively at issues rather than adopt an “it can’t be done” or “it will cost too much” approach.

HOUSING

To ensure that the housing in the borough was adequate to meet the needs of the people.

1.
More affordable homes and continuing assistance for people buying their first home.

2.
Completion of the housing transfer.

3.
Review the strategic housing role and how this would be delivered after a housing stock transfer.

RECREATION AND ARTS

To ensure that the young people of the borough had sufficient opportunities for recreational and sporting activities.

1.
Continue to facilitate the increase in youth facilities including recreation, out of school activities and sporting activities.

2.
Encourage and facilitate the development of arts in the Ribble Valley.

The Leader expressed a note of caution however that the Council did not have unlimited funds to distribute at will.  He confirmed that the Council wished to help and assist good schemes which were well thought out, commercially viable and would benefit the whole of the community.  As a consequence, each scheme would be judged on its merits.

COST AND FINANCES

To ensure that the residents in the Ribble Valley have a value for money Council Tax.

1.
To maintain a low level of Council Tax.

2.
To reduce overall costs by 2.5% per annum by better efficiencies and new working practices.

PLANNING

To ensure that whilst catering for the housing needs of the residents of the Ribble Valley the Council maintained and preserved the nature and character of its villages and towns.

1.
To develop a strategic framework for the Ribble Valley which would allow sensible, incremental development within existing settlements but preserve the essential characteristics of Ribble Valley towns and villages.

FACILITATE THE REVITALISATION OF CLITHEROE

Together with other organisations such as Clitheroe The Future, the Clitheroe Town Council, the Chamber of Trade, Lancashire Locals and the County Council, agree and implement a comprehensive traffic parking plan for the town.  The Leader reported that he had called a meeting with all interested parties on Monday, 23 July to discuss the situation.  The Leader saw the role of the Council to be to encourage, facilitate and assist in the development of Clitheroe.

LONGRIDGE

To assist the revitalisation of Longridge, namely, to facilitate the development of the railway project and the Civic Hall project, thereby revitalising Longridge town centre.  The Leader confirmed that that Council had granted substantial monies to the schemes highlighted and that it was necessary that the Council ensured that the money was well spent and the people of Longridge received the facilities that they wanted.

The Leader reiterated that the aforementioned were the Council’s goals and more specifically for the coming year, the Council’s main objections would be as follows:

Main Objectives 2007/08
1.
Ensure that Council Tax did not increase above the rate of inflation.

2.
Ensure that all villages and towns had enough dog bins, rubbish bins and collection services.

3.
Achieve a housing stock transfer which was a financial benefit to the Ribble Valley Borough Council and at the same time gave the tenants security and improved benefits.

4.
Achieve a roll out of a planned three-streamed waste collection service on schedule.

5.
Develop planning policies in light of the spatial plan.

6.
Examine ways of devolving certain powers to Parish Councils where appropriate.

The Leader ended by confirming that he looked forward to working with all Members and officers to achieve the objectives as outlined.

187

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor A Knox, put three questions to the Leader.

Firstly, he asked if the Leader could confirm what role the Council would be playing in enforcing the new smoking laws.

The Leader confirmed that the Council would be playing an active and balanced enforcement role with the introduction of the new smokefree workplace regulations.

In particular, since the implementation date had been announced, several reports had been considered by the Council’s Community Committee, culminating in the approval of a Lancashire based “Ribble Valley Enforcement Protocol” at the 22 May meeting.

In the run up to the 1 July, the Environmental Health Team had undertaken a mail shot in March, and sent out approximately 2,500 guidance documents to all local businesses advising of what was required and where to obtain further information and guidance and how to obtain the necessary signage, free of charge.  At the same time, promotional advertising had been arranged on all Ribble Valley car park tickets to help raise awareness locally.  The above were carried out with the aid of funding from the local PCT.

The Council had also employed an Environmental Health Officer to lead on smokefree legislation and to provide much needed support to the Environmental Health Inspection Team, and in particular to health and safety enforcement and regulation.  The Leader was pleased to report that Julie Whitwell had taken up the post on the 18 June.  During the past 3 months, environmental health had received a considerable number of enquiries concerning the new provisions and had given support and advice to many local businesses as required.

No particular problems had been identified to date with regard to local compliance and enforcement.  Environmental Health had developed all the necessary administrative systems and documents, which were now in place, and the rolling programme of audits was in progress.  It was intended that a minimum of 250 premises would be audited annually (10% of the 2,500 premises for which the Council was ultimately responsible).

The intention was to generally commence with the largest employers first, as this impacted on the largest number of workers, and deal with any obvious non-compliance in highly visible premises eg town centre locations.  The Enforcement Officer (Licensing and Environmental Health) would deal with all licensed premise related issues.

Councillor Knox reported that just over 100 people had died with smoke related illnesses in Ribble Valley in the last year and urged the Leader to make the no smoking issue a priority in the coming year.  The Leader confirmed that the issue would be taken seriously in line with the Council’s corporate commitment to making people’s lives safer and healthier.

Secondly, Councillor Knox asked the Leader what action the Council had taken to combat Council Tax and Housing Benefit fraud.

The Leader responded that the Council took benefit fraud extremely seriously.  He reported that there was a dedicated Fraud Officer in the Benefits Section, whose role was not only to detect fraud, but also prevent future benefit fraud wherever possible.  Examples of other initiatives taken on this issue included the following:

· A Visiting Officer visited all new claimants to check their claim and authenticate identity and address.

· Claim renewals where Benefits Assistants had concerns, were passed to the Fraud Officer for investigation.

· Free publicised phone number for the public to report benefit fraud.

· Fraud awareness training for all Benefits staff.

· Prosecution of offenders with successful cases being widely publicised.

· Internal Audit delivering benefit checks by hand.

· Working with other agencies such as the Department of Work and Pensions, Job Centre Plus and other Local Authorities.

· Data matching with the Audit Commission as part of the national fraud initiative. 

These were just examples of some of the actions which were being taken.

The Leader confirmed that the Council’s benefit service was excellent in the eyes of the Department of Work and Pensions, who in their latest report showed that Ribble Valley was in the top grade for all performance measures.

The Leader reiterated that the Council did take fraud of all kinds extremely seriously and would not hesitate to prosecute anyone who it believed had committed benefit fraud.

Finally, Councillor Knox commented that the Leader’s predecessor had been unable to confirm how the Council’s carbon footprint had changed in the past 3 years and asked if the Leader could update him on the current position..

The Leader responded that it was difficult to answer Councillor Knox’s question precisely.  The main reason for that was that there was no simple definition of what was meant by the term “carbon footprint”.  Most people roughly knew what was meant and the equation was quite simple to work out in relation to a household for example, but from the point of view of a Local Authority it was much less clear.

The Leader believed that instead of spending large amounts of money and officer time in calculating a relatively arbitrary figure, it had concentrated its limited resources on reducing the Council’s consumption of fossil fuels, improving the efficiency of insulation in properties that it was responsible for, and sourcing energy from renewable generation etc.  These were measures which could be compared year on year that contributed to the reduction of the Council’s carbon footprint (whatever the precise definition used) and that it had been approved by the Council’s Committees for that reason.

Councillor Knox suggested that the Council take the lead from other Councils who had made definite commitments to achieving more challenging targets to reduce its carbon footprint.

188

HOUSING STOCK TRANSFER – APPROVAL OF THE COUNCIL’S OFFER

Consideration was given to the written report of the Director of Community Services, seeking approval for the draft offer document to be sent to tenants outlining a package of proposals that would be implemented if the tenants voted to transfer the Council’s housing stock to Ribble Valley Homes.

The report had been submitted to Full Council due to the restrictions of the transfer deadlines, namely March 2008.  It was important that before tenants were asked to vote on a transfer, the Council had a duty to provide tenants with sufficient information to make an informed decision.

Councillor G Sowter asked if the Council had received clearance from Government Office NW regarding the funding gap and also if the Housing Association had guaranteed they would build affordable homes in the future, and if so how many.

The Chairman of Housing Committee confirmed that conditional approval had been received provided no funding gap existed.  On the issue of affordable housing, no specific numbers had been mentioned as yet, however the Chairman confirmed that the Council had begun to look at land which may offer development opportunities for affordable housing.

RESOLVED:
That Council recommends that Housing Committee approves the final tenant offer document at their meeting on 26 July 2007.

189

SCHEME FOR MEMBERS’ ALLOWANCES

Members considered the written report of the Chief Executive which included a report of the Independent Remuneration Panel on Members’ Allowances and a recommendation to approve a revised scheme for Members’ Allowances. 

The Leader proposed the following amendment to the recommendations detailed in the Independent Remuneration Panel’s report:-

· The special responsibility allowances for the Deputy Leader of the Council increase from 2 ½ x the Annual Basic Allowance to 3 x the Annual Basic Allowance;

· A Special Responsibility Allowance of 1 x the Annual Basic Allowance be paid to the Vice-Chairman of the Service Committees;

· A review of the Members’ Allowance Scheme be carried out in May 2008. 

This amendment was seconded by Councillor R Sherras.  Following a brief discussion it was:

RESOLVED:
That

1.
a revised scheme of Members’ Allowances in accordance with the recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel, including the amendment detailed above, be approved and introduced as from 3 May 2007;

2.
the revised scheme for Members’ Allowances be reviewed in May 2008; and

3.
the Independent Remuneration Panel be thanked for the work involved in producing their report.

190

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Planning and Development Committee – 26 April 2007

Councillor G Sowter submitted a written question in relation to the situation regarding development at Brockhall Village.

The Chairman of Planning Committee thanked Councillor Sowter for his question and commented firstly that he did not accept that the Council had made mistakes in its scrutiny, processing or enforcement of the planning application in question.

To have introduced the level of detail that Councillor Sowter would have deemed to be appropriate in the case would have gone way beyond what was appropriate to achieve by a planning condition.  It would also not have been reasonable to demand such a level of detail to have been submitted as part of the application.

The Chairman commented that enforcement of planning conditions or unauthorised development in general could take a variety of forms from negotiation to serving legal notices with the possibility of prosecution.  In the case in question, neither the Chairman nor the Direct of Development Services, nor the Building Development Control Manager, believed that the kick about area, garden area or village hall had contravened the conditions placed on the approval or the submitted plans.

Nevertheless the Chief Executive had arranged a meeting between the Brockhall Village Resident Association (BVRA) and Gerald and Harry Hitman to explore ways in which progress could be made.  The issues in dispute were not ones in which the Council necessarily had the ability to impose solutions.

The Chairman understood that the Residents’ Association wished to take control of the village hall but not the kick about/play area or the formal garden area which they did not consider fit for purpose.  The Hitman’s on the other hand saw the three elements as a single package.  The Chairman stated that he believed this current scenario could potentially have been predicted or more importantly controlled by a planning condition.  As a result this left a question as to what would be the mechanism by which the Council could ensure that the village hall, formal garden area and kick about area were given to the BVRA in the form they wished.  The only way this could have been achieved was by a Section 106 obligation relating to the Council, the developer and the BVRA.

The Chairman noted that there were clear difficulties with this proposal.  If the Section 106 Agreement had reflected the condition on the planning application that such a transfer must take place before the properties to be built were occupied then it would have afforded the BVRA the power to refuse the land and building and prevent the development taking place.  The Chairman did not consider that to be a reasonable course of action.

This had left the Council with a condition.  If this related to the hall and land being completed to the satisfaction of the Local Planning Authority a note could have been added to the consent explaining what would constitute “the satisfaction of the LPA".  In defining “satisfaction” there was a range running from just enough to satisfy to something that far exceeded what was hoped for.  The Chairman admitted that both the kick about area the garden fell into the just about enough end of the spectrum.

There was also the issue of the deterioration of the quality of the open land areas as time passed.  The condition must have related to a single act completion and the occupation of the houses.  It could not have allowed the occupation of the houses and then demanded the occupiers leave if the site were not maintained by the developer or BVRA in an appropriate form.  The Chairman firmly believed that this was a responsibility on both the developer and BVRA which went beyond what the planning system could impose.  He remained hopeful that Messrs Hitman and BVRA could finally agree.  He reaffirmed that he would seek to ensure that officers of the Council did whatever they could in the time available to them to encourage the two parties to arrive at a satisfactory conclusion.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Community Committee – 22 May 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Planning and Development Committee –  24 May 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Personnel Committee –  6 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Housing Committee – 7 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
Policy and Finance Committee – 12 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Standards Committee –  13 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 14 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Planning and Development Committee – 19 June 2007
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Licensing Committee –  25 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xi)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee –  26 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xii)
Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee –  28 June 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 8.50pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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